The Secret: Creating One’s
Reality
The Secret’s “Law of Attraction” is simply recycled
Eastern/New Age philosophy in materialistic garb that appeals
to our self-indulgent desires. Former Probe staffer Russ Wise
examines the teachings of Rhonda Byrne and her stable of
“Master Teachers” to show how they contradict with God’s word,
and reality.
The Secret has existed throughout the history of mankind. It
had been discovered, coveted, suppressed, hidden, lost and
recovered. It has been hunted down, stolen, and bought for
vast sums of money. Now for the first time in history, The
Secret is being revealed to the world . . .
“Fragments of a Great Secret have been found in the oral
traditions, in literature, in religions and philosophies
throughout the centuries. For the first time, all the pieces
of The Secret come together in an incredible revelation that
will be life-transforming for all who experience it.”{1}
Knowledge of The Secret will bring the
knower great wealth, health, joy and for
those who persist, their soul mate:
everything you have ever wanted. The Secret
reveals the perennial wisdom of the great
teachers and avatars of history: the Law of Attraction.
According to Rhonda Byrne, author of The Secret, that “secret”
(the Law of Attraction) is simply the principle that like
attracts like. This Law of Attraction means that when we think
positive things or possibly bad things we, as a result, draw
those things to ourselves. Another way of putting it is that
when we think negatively we will become more negative because
we have allowed the negative to be drawn to us.

Rhonda Byrne, a 55 year-old Australian, discovered The Secret
during a time of great upheaval in her family. Her father,
Roland, died in 2004, her business was near bankruptcy, and
her relationships were indeed bankrupt. The stress of life was
bearing down on her and she found herself in a place where she
was receptive to most anything. That “anything” came in the
form of a book given her by her daughter Hailey. The book, The
Science of Getting Rich,{2} was the beginning of a
transformation that would lead Rhonda down the corridors of
fame and wealth.
Rhonda declared that “It lit a fire in me; it was exactly the
opposite of the way I thought life worked.” The rekindled fire
within her set her on a quest that ultimately led her to
devour much of the occultic literature of our day and then to
sit at the feet of many of those “teachers” who deliver its
message.
Her discovery of these “great truths” led her to employ her
production company to produce a film that would bring this
much-sought-after “truth” to the world. The result was The
Secret, now available in multiple languages.{3} As of this
writing the DVD (only available online) has sold over 1.1
million copies since its release in March 2006. The book was
only written after the film had been widely received around
the globe. It was released in November 2006 and has of this
date (spring 2007) sold over 1.2 million copies. The Bodhi
Tree, a well known metaphysical bookshop in West Hollywood,
reports that The Secret has been “its biggest selling item in
the 30-year history of our store.”{4} Not bad results for a
first time author!
“If The Secret had a plot, it might go something like ‘Tony
Robbins uncovers the Judas Gospel and learns to use the
Force.'”{5} The film is regularly screened at New Age venues
including metaphysical group meetings, Unity Churches, and the
homes of believers. The Secret was well-received on Oprah{6}
and it has been touted on Larry King Live as well as similar

shows. The prominent discussion of The Secret in the media has
given the film major cultural traction.
A Time article by Jeffrey Ressner states the The Secret is the
mixing of ancient philosophy found in the conspiratorial
escapades of The Da Vinci Code and the psychic science (read
science fiction) of the cult hit What the Bleep Do We Know?{7}
According to the author and creator, Rhonda Byrne, The Secret
is “a philosophy that literally can change your life and help
you take control of your destiny!”{8} Now, if true, that would
be like winning the lottery. Ms. Byrne continues, “If you
follow its philosophy, you can create the life you want . . .”
Ms. Byrne asserts that the Law of Attraction is “the most
powerful law in the universe,” and that it is working all the
time. “What we do is we attract into our lives the things we
want, and that is based on what we’re thinking and feeling.”
She says that when we engage our feelings it becomes
especially potent. Our emotions super-charge the outcomes we
desire! She continues, “It is based on this principle that we
are actually creating our own circumstances by the very
choices we make in life.”{9}
In an interview with Quantumtouch, the interviewer Julie makes
a point regarding the global impact of the film. Ms. Byrne
responds by saying that The Secret is contained in all the
ancient wisdom, no matter what philosophy. It is buried within
every one.{10} On the surface this statement sounds quite
innocent, but her actual meaning goes much deeper. The idea
that this “wisdom is buried within everyone” is an indicator
that this belief is about our true divine nature.
One of the Master Teachers of The Secret, John Demartini,
expounds by saying, “We have a magnificent inner calling,
vision, mission, power inside us that we are not honoring and
harnessing. This movie brings it to the forefront that we can
[harness that power].”{11} The premise of this idea is that
“we all have a divine essence within us, and we just need to

get in touch with it. In other words, as panentheists{12}
teach, God is in all of creation, including all human beings,
and once a person becomes aware of this, there are no limits
to what he can achieve.”{13}

Master Teachings
The Secret is revealed through some of the most high-profile
individuals of our day. They include such notables as Jack
Canfield, author of the Chicken Soup for the Soul series of
books. Jack is a thirty-year veteran of metaphysics and helps
individuals achieve their personal goals by helping them
understand the Law of Attraction.
Another teacher is Neale Donald Walsch, known for this book
trilogy Conversations with God.{14} He, too, is a student of
metaphysics and teaches that man is divine. John Gray is best
known for his popular book Men Are From Mars, Women Are From
Venus. These teachers speak with one voice. Their message is
brief, yet simple: You create your circumstances; if you live
in lack it is your fault; you are an expression of divinity;
in fact, you are God. Another of The Secret teachers is Fred
Alan Wolf, a physicist. He makes a profound statement on The
Secret web site: “You! I want to tell you something. You are
God in disguise.”
Of the twenty-four Secret Teachers, perhaps the most troubling
is Rev. Michael Bernard Beckwith. He is the pastor of Agape
International Spiritual Centre in California. His message is
that we are co-creators with God and that our abilities are
unlimited. Our potential is divine in nature. Dr. Beckwith is
troubling, in my view, because he represents a pseudoChristianity. He has the greatest ability to be used to
deceive those whom God has touched by His Gospel. The
Christian who is unable to rightly discern God’s Word will
fall prey to such false teaching as found in The Secret.

“Truths” That One Cannot Deny
So what is it that The Secret teaches that would be harmful to
the Christian? In her section on acknowledgements Ms. Byrne
names names and she lists several that stand out as
instructive. One name, in particular, is Charles Fillmore, the
founder of Unity School of Christianity{15} along with his
wife Myrtle. Unity is a classic New Age belief system that
teaches the divinity of man. Eric Butterworth, a former Unity
minister, in his book Discover the Power Within You,
underscores the New Age premise that Jesus taught the divinity
of mankind. Butterworth is of interest because Oprah Winfrey
proclaims he is her spiritual mentor.{16}
Perhaps the most revealing of the occult connection between
Rhonda Byrne and her stable of Master Teachers is Ester Hicks
who channels a non-physical being named Abraham.{17} Hicks is
but one thread in the occult pattern that emerges in teachings
of The Secret. Hicks’ story is similar to that of Helen
Schucman, the channel of A Course in Miracles.{18}
The premise, whatever we think about and thank about, we bring
about is central to understanding the Law of Attraction. In
Christian circles this concept is known as “name it and claim
it,” where the individual simply professes a desire and then
claims that God will provide it. This is a Christianized form
of an occult “truth.” Ms. Byrne and her Master Teachers are
more than willing to use scripture to make their point. They
ask us to turn to Matthew 21:22 and Mark 11:24 where Jesus
tells His disciples, “Whatever you ask in prayer, believing,
you will receive.” A common mistake made by those who jump on
the metaphysical bandwagon is that they often overlook the
whole counsel of scripture. It is instructive that Ms. Byrne
did not ask her readers to consider James 4:3 where the writer
says, “You ask and do not receive, because you ask wrongly, to
spend it on your passions.”
The question the Christian should be asking himself at this

point is this: How does one ask correctly? Verse 4 offers us a
glimpse of God’s truth. “Do you not know that friendship with
the world is enmity with God? Therefore whoever wishes to be a
friend of the world makes himself an enemy of God.” James then
draws our attention to verse 10 where it says, “Humble
yourselves before the Lord and he will exalt you.” The
implication here is not for us to command God to act because
of our asking or believing, but to allow Him to exalt us
because of our humility. This teaching would not fit very well
within the context of Rhonda Byrne’s The Secret.
A central teaching of The Law of Attraction is that nothing
can come into your experience unless you summon it through
persistent thoughts.{19} Another of the Master Teachers, Dr.
Joe Vitale, believes that “Everything that surrounds you right
now in your life, including the things you’re complaining
about, you’ve attracted.”{20} According to Ms. Byrne, our
feelings are our greatest tool to help us create the positive
things in our lives. She says, “Your thoughts are the primary
cause of everything.” She continues by stating, “Your thoughts
determine your frequency, and your feelings
immediately what frequency you are on.”{21}

tell

you

Ms. Byrne says that we are “the most powerful transmission
tower in the Universe. In simple terms, all energy vibrates at
a frequency. Being energy, you also vibrate at a frequency,
and what determines your frequency at any time is whatever you
are thinking and feeling. All the things you want are made of
energy, and they are vibrating too. Everything is energy.”{22}
Another way of stating this “truth” is to say that as you
focus on what you want, you are changing the vibration of the
atoms of that thing, and you are causing it to vibrate to You.
I know this is a mind-blowing concept, but there’s more! Ms.
Byrne states that one of the most magnificent teachings of The
Secret is that “You are energy, and cannot be created or
destroyed. Energy just changes form. And that means You! The
true essence of You, the pure energy of You, has always been

and always will be. You can never not be.”{23}
“When you are feeling good thoughts, it is communication back
from the Universe saying, ‘You are thinking good thoughts.’
Likewise, when you are feeling bad, you are receiving
communication back from the Universe saying, ‘You are thinking
bad thoughts.'”{24} Our feelings about something turbo-charge
our outcome. In other words, we can purposely use our feelings
to transmit an even more powerful frequency, by adding feeling
to what we are wanting.{25} Michael Bernard Beckwith clarifies
this concept by stating, “You can begin right now to feel
healthy. You can begin to feel prosperous. You can begin to
feel love that’s surrounding you, even if it’s not there. And
what will happen is the universe will correspond to the nature
of your song. The universe will correspond to the nature of
that inner feeling and manifest, because that’s the way you
feel.” In other words, don’t allow your perceived reality to
convince you otherwise, but step out and create your new
reality by simply saying it is so and the Universe (God) will
bring it about. Essentially, we are seeking a god to do our
bidding as we command.
Marci Shimoff, another of the Master Teachers, makes this
observation: “Once you begin to understand and truly master
your thoughts and feelings, that’s when you see how you create
your own reality. That’s where your freedom is, that’s where
all your power is.”{26} The Bible offers a different
exhortation to the Christian at this juncture. We read in 2
Corinthians 10:5 that we are to destroy arguments and every
proud obstacle to the knowledge of God, and take every thought
captive to the obedience of Christ. Our purpose is not to use
our thought life to enhance ourselves, but to bring our
thought lives into obedience and submit ourselves to a holy
God. This thought is totally absent from The Secret!
Shimoff adds that we should consider if the Universe is a
friendly place for us to hang out. Ms. Byrne says that knowing
the Law of Attraction, we would have to say that the Universe

is, indeed, a most friendly place where we can create our own
reality. The Secret (and New Age thought in general)
encourages its adherents to practice affirmation as a way to
channel one’s thought life to a place where it will benefit
the individual. Ms. Byrne suggests the following affirmation:
“This is a magnificent Universe. The Universe is bringing all
good things to me. The Universe is conspiring for me in all
things. The Universe is supporting me in everything I do. The
Universe meets all my needs immediately.”{27}
Lisa Nichols, also a Master Teacher, informs us that the first
step to achieving our desires is to ask. “Make a command of
the Universe. Let the Universe know what you want. The
Universe responds to your thoughts.”{28} It seems that if one
were to “command” God (the Universe) to produce all that he
desired and wanted, he might prefer a different outcome. In my
view, the secret to living the Christian life is to desire the
things that God desires for us rather than making a command to
fulfill one’s lusts. Dr. Joe Vitale offers this quip: “This is
really fun. It’s like having the Universe as your catalogue.
It is You placing your order with the Universe. It’s really
that easy.”{29}
Nichols continues by stating that the second step in achieving
all that we want is to believe. “Believe that it is already
yours. Have what I love to call unwavering faith. Believing in
the unseen.” In the moment you ask, and believe and know you
already have it in the unseen, the entire Universe shifts to
bring it into the seen. In other words, God/The Universe
immediately tunes to your frequency and then because of the
Law of Attraction, he is obligated to supply all your wants.
Vitale makes another head-scratching comment when he states,
“The Universe will start to rearrange itself to make it happen
for you. You don’t need to know how it’s going to come about.
You don’t need to know how the Universe will arrange
itself.”{30} Just simply believe!
The third step according to Nichols is to receive that which

we have commanded. Nichols states that an important part of
our receiving is for us to feel wonderful about it. Beckwith
comments, “This is a feeling Universe. If you just
intellectually believe something, but you have no
corresponding feeling underneath that, you don’t necessarily
have enough power to manifest what you want in your life. You
have to feel it.” I can understand that! I recognize that I
have limited power. What power I may have is only that which
God allows me through the Holy Spirit to do His good will—not
mine. I also recognize that no matter how wonderful I “feel,”
my feeling about something is not what is going to make it
right in God’s sight. It is only when I apply His will to the
matter that I see appropriate results.
The premise that mankind and the impersonal Universe are
interconnected is widely taught within occultic, New Age,
literature. They teach that all-is-One. Man is an integral
part of The Supreme Mind and he is seen as being one with it,
to the point that he is the source of the Universe.{31}

The Universe and The Higher Self
The concept of an impersonal energy or force that is the
“Universe” is not a new thought. It has been around for a long
time and has been recognized in numerous belief systems that
do not reflect God’s truth.
Gary Zukav teaches that we should trust the Universe because
it is working toward our best and most appropriate end. He
adds that if we do trust the Universe it will provide all that
we desire: “Let your higher self complete its task.{32} In
other words, allow the Universe (God) to complete its work in
you as you come to fully realize that your “Higher Self” is
the Divine Teacher.
Wayne Dyer helps clarify the role that the Higher Self plays
in our understanding of who we truly are. In his text Your
Sacred Self, he makes this observation: “When you consult your

higher self, you learn that you are a part of the same divine
essence that connects all of us to the source of spirit. There
is
one
God,
one
source
with
many
different
manifestations.”{33} Dyer says that we relate to others in
“terms of the divineness that is flowing through them, which
is a manifestation of the energy supporting the physical
world. On the path of the sacred way, you experience that
force flowing through you and others.”{34} He declares that we
short-circuit the manifestation of our Higher Selves (the
divine spirit within) when we practice a toxic lifestyle. A
toxic lifestyle would be one that denied man’s personal
divinity. Dyer goes on to say, “To allow your highest self to
triumph in this conflict between purity and toxicity, you must
let go of any idea that at your core you are evil or a
sinner.”{35}
To sum it up Ms. Byrne makes this observation: “So whichever
way you look at it, the result is still the same. We are One.
We are all connected, and we are all part of the One Energy
Field, or the One Supreme Mind, or the One Consciousness, or
the One Creative Source. Call it whatever you want, but we are
all One.”{36} The message of The Secret is plain for all to
see: “You are God in a physical body. You are Spirit in the
flesh. You are Eternal Life expressing itself as you. You are
a cosmic being. You are all power. You are magnificence. You
are the creator, and you are creating the creation of You on
this planet.”{37}

The Higher Self and Guidance
Rhonda Byrne and her Secret Teachers have played their
metaphysical hand close to their vest. However, they have
allowed their secret teaching to come through on occasion.
Ultimately, yielding your life to the Universe and discovering
your Higher Self implies that you must at some point submit to
its deepest presence.
Ms. Byrne confides that “To love yourself fully, you must

focus on a new dimension of You. You must focus on the
presence inside of You. Take a moment and sit still. Focus on
feeling the life presence inside you. As you focus on the
presence within, it will begin to reveal itself to You. It is
a feeling of pure love and bliss, and it is perfection. That
presence is the real You.”{38}
Ms. Byrne offers her viewer and reader a sure-fire avenue to
connecting with the “Presence” within. She states without
reservation that all teachers in her film and in her book use
meditation to quiet their minds so they can be in full harmony
with the Universe. She says every teacher uses meditation as a
daily practice. She then adds that “it wasn’t until I
discovered The Secret that I realized how powerful meditation
can be.”{39}
To hear the Master Teachers of The Secret tell it, one would
think that discovering one’s Higher Self or inner teacher is
the high point of spiritual or self discovery. In her book The
Possible Human, Jean Huston makes this observation regarding
the Presence. Ms. Houston is guiding her students through an
exercise and she tells them that
“In the room is a Master Teacher of the skill—this person or
being is your Master Teacher, and in the time that follows
this teacher will give you deep and potent instructions to
help you improve your skill. The Master Teacher may speak in
words or not. Teachings may present themselves as feelings.
However this being works with you, the learning on your part
will be effective and deep. Once you become familiar with
your Master Teacher and begin to trust and act on the advice
and knowledge that is imparted, you will find it increasingly
easy to have access to this kind of deep learning . . .”
Houston fully discloses the true nature of this inner Presence
that Ms. Byrne alludes to. Apparently unable to contain her
enthusiasm, she further states,

“The Master Teacher is a potent reminder of our inner
‘allies’ and may often provide much more teaching and wisdom
than we had intended when we set out on this journey. And the
exercise may also lead you to the discovery that the inner
realms have their own subtle machinations for guiding you . .
. we must also listen to them, for they have urgent messages
to send us. If we cooperate with them—that is, with our own
deepest knowing—we begin to notice an astounding change in
our lives.{40}
If this is confusing, allow me to sum it up this way. When you
enter the realm of spiritual discovery through meditative
practices or some other psycho-spiritual methodology you will
at some point find yourself face to face with a demon
masquerading as your inner guide or Master Teacher. It is
instructive to note that this inner guide or spirit guide will
at some point in time bring you an urgent message from the
“other side.” The subtle deception that lies in wait for its
innocent prey is not discriminating. It will consume whomever
it finds to seduce.

Spiritual Discernment
Earlier I mentioned that I believe Michael Bernard Beckwith to
be a troubling figure in the unfolding of The Secret and its
Law of Attraction. Rhonda Byrne became the “Big Get” for many
in the world of television and the media. Oprah Winfrey was no
different. After Ms. Byrne appeared on Oprah she realized her
dreams as her film and book sales went through the roof. After
her segment on Oprah The Secret was officially out and the
book instantly became the bestseller literally overnight.
Michael Bernard Beckwith appeared with Ms. Byrne on Oprah and
became an instant celebrity. His second Oprah appearance
included the taking of questions from audience members. One of
particular note was a lady named Maureen. Her question
centered around her being a Christian. Maureen stated that her

family puts their faith in God, and that it seemed to her that
The Secret teaches that we should put our faith in ourselves.
“And so,” she said, “I was wondering, is God anywhere in
this?”
Here is what Beckwith had to say to Maureen: “The Secret
involves the laws of the universe and they, in turn, describe
the nature of how God works. [Jesus] said, ‘Pray believing
that ye have, that ye may receive.’ That’s The Secret in a
nutshell. Pray believing and feeling and sensing that you
already have it, and then you’re available to receive it.”
The disturbing part of his answer came when he offered this
thoughtful conclusion to Maureen’s question: “The Secret isn’t
about contradicting religion—it supports it. It actually goes
underneath the culture and explains to you the sacred laws
that these wonderful teachers have brought to us,” he said.
According to Beckwith, The Secret is about supporting the
great spiritual traditions in a more modern form. “It really
is just putting Christianity, Judaism, all the great teachings
into a current vernacular.”
He smoothed the rippling waters created by her question, and
by side-stepping her real concern he offered her a decoy. His
implication was that the archaic teachings and misinterpretations of the Bible can no longer be held as the
standard of truth, but this new generation of believers is
looking for ways to better connect with spiritual truth.
Sadly, there are a multitude of Maureens in the greater
Christian church who may be easily persuaded by the decoys of
spiritual heresy. It was interesting to see Oprah turn in her
chair and catch Maureen’s eye and declare that she is a
Christian, thereby implying that the teachings of The Secret
as delivered by Beckwith are rock solid Christian
principles.{41}
The greater “spiritual traditions” referred to by Beckwith are

no less than the perennial philosophy and ancient wisdom
taught by proponents of New Age thought and organizations like
the Rosicrucians and other occult groups. The Rosicrucians
teach that members will “achieve a gradual inner awakening,
leading to a permanent awareness of the unity of all creation
and your personal relationship with the ‘oneness’ of the
universe.”{42}

Lost in Commonsenseville!?
Deception always comes packaged in a veneer of truth.
Otherwise it would not be acceptable! The Secret is no
different. There are several aspects of the teaching that
would be good and right to exhibit in one’s life. Here are
some examples:
1. We should be grateful. Christians should be grateful in all
things. The scriptures use the word “contentment.” Philippians
4:11 tells us that we are to be content in whatever state we
find ourselves. In regards to the teaching of The Secret I
found this verse particularly interesting. The verse begins,
“Not that I complain of want . . .” My reading of The Secret
reveals just that. My wants and desires must be brought into
manifestation because I simply ask. Ms. Byrne makes this
observation: “It is impossible to bring more into your life if
you are feeling ungrateful about what you have. Why? Because
the thoughts and feelings you emit as you feel ungrateful are
all negative emotions.” The following verses (4:12-13) in
Philippians offer us a glimpse into the meaning of the real
secret to life: “I know how to be abased, and I know how to
abound; in any and all circumstances I have learned the secret
of facing plenty and hunger, abundance, and want. I can do all
things through him who strengthens me.” In contrast, the
teaching of The Secret is that by expressing gratitude we
increase our opportunity to receive more.{43}
2. We should give thanks. Above all, the Christian should be
thankful because of what Jesus did for him on the cross.

However, there are those who are less than thankful. Romans
1:20 tells us that we have no excuse of not knowing that God
exists because of His creation. Verse 21 says, “Although they
knew God they did not honor him as God or give thanks to him,
but they became futile in their thinking and their senseless
minds were darkened. Claiming to be wise, they became fools .
. .”
Colossians 3:15-17 offers new believers this exhortation:
“And let the peace of Christ rule in your hearts . . . And be
thankful. Let the word of Christ dwell in you richly, as you
sing psalms and hymns and spiritual songs with thankfulness in
your hearts to God.”
Michael Bernard Beckwith says that we are to sing our own
song. The scripture seems clear that our song is to glorify
God rather than ourselves. Beckwith comments, “You can begin
to feel the love that’s surrounding you, even if its not
there. And what will happen is the universe will correspond to
the nature of your song.”{44} In other words
Universe—God—will comply with the commands in “our song.”

the

3. We should give liberally. It is without question that the
Christian should be a generous giver because he has been given
so much. 2 Corinthians 9:6-8 offers this truth:
“The point is this: he who sows sparingly will also reap
sparingly, and he who sows bountifully will also reap
bountifully. Each one must do as he has made up his mind, not
reluctantly or under compulsion, for God loves a cheerful
giver. And God is able to provide you with every blessing in
abundance, so that you may always have enough of everything
and may provide in abundance for every good work.”
On the other hand, The Secret teaches that “giving is a
powerful action to bring more money into your life, because
when you are giving you are saying, ‘I have plenty.'”{45} The

principle here, for those who follow the teachings of the Law
of Attraction, is to be positive in your actions and thereby
send the correct frequency or vibration into the Universe so
you can get more. In my view, the biblical standard is far
more pleasing to a holy God.
4. We should focus on the good in others. The Christian is to
consider others better than himself and not become jaded.
Philippians 2:3 offers this counsel:
Do nothing from selfishness or conceit, but in humility count
others better than yourselves. Let each of you look not only
to his own interests, but also to the interests of others.
Here once again, The Secret or the Law of Attraction is
contrary to the teachings of Jesus. Marci Shimoff makes this
revealing statement: “But for relationships to really work, we
need to focus on what we appreciate about the other person,
not what we’re complaining about.”{46} On the surface this
admonition sounds really great; however, as we have seen
before in the Law of Attraction, the actor’s actions are
really all about getting what he wants. Shimoff continues her
comment, “When we’re complaining about those things we’re only
getting more of those things.” The dynamics of inter-personal
relationships do seem to agree with Shimoff’s premise: if
we’re less than adorable we’re going to get that reflected
back to us by others. I agree that this may likely be the
case. But our doing so as a follower of The Secret is to
multiply our chances at getting what we want rather than
looking after the interests of others.
5. We should praise and bless our enemies. The scripture
clearly teaches that the Christian is to bless others.{47} The
Christian who hears this idea from the stable of teachers
under Rhonda Byrne will likely believe that The Secret is in
alignment with God’s Word. But not so fast! According to Lisa
Nichols, we are to recognize the beauty in those things around

us and then “bless and praise them.” Ms. Byrne offers this
understanding of blessing: “Lisa’s wise words, to ‘praise and
bless’ the things around you, are worth their weight in gold.
When you are blessing or praising you are on the highest
frequency of love. In the Bible, the Hebrews used the act of
blessing to bring forth health, wealth, and happiness.” In
other words, we should confer our blessing so we might gain
prosperity! Another head-shaking comment follows the above
statement: “Praising and blessing dissolves all negativity, so
praise and bless your enemies.”{48} Blessing is an important
part of the Christian life. We are blessed to be a blessing.
Psalm 128:1 and 4 say, “Blessed is every one who fears the
Lord, who walks in his ways! Lo, thus shall the man be blessed
who fears the Lord.” The Psalmist draws our attention to
another truth that The Secret chooses to ignore. Ms. Byrne’s
worldview and that of all likeminded teachers discounts the
precept that one should fear the Lord. In their view, the
“Lord”, the Universe, is not to be feared, but to be commanded
to act on their behalf and bring them the riches they desire.

Finding Our Way in Commonsenseville
In the Law of Attraction and The Secret it is difficult to
discern the occultic trappings when our focus is on such
commonsense teachings as seen above. However, for the
discerning it becomes clear that the perceived “truths” taught
as The Secret are in reality false teachings for the
Christian. They do not line up with God’s Word. They are out
of focus and agreement.
The Secret is the latest in a series of examples that are used
by the enemy of truth to nullify God’s authoritative Word. A
previous film that made its way into the minds of many
unsuspecting viewers was What the Bleep!?, a 2004 film dealing
with much of the same material as The Secret. There have been
numerous books touted by Oprah Winfrey and others who sing the
praises of the same world view.{49}

Romans 12:1-2 offers us God’s truth in light of the emotional
feelings encouraged in The Secret. Paul exhorts his brothers,
I appeal to you therefore by the mercies of God to present
your bodies as a living sacrifice, holy and acceptable to
God, which is your spiritual worship. Do not be conformed to
this world but be transformed by the renewal of your mind,
that you may prove what is the will of God, what is good and
acceptable and perfect.
Note that Paul did not say that we should consult our feelings
about the matter, but that our spiritual worship is to present
our bodies as a sacrifice to the Lord. The message of The
Secret is not selflessness, but selfishness and self
indulgence.
The discerning Christian must not only become aware of such
cultural shifts as noted above, but he must be well-informed
of the underlying falsity of such views—to judge rightly using
the scripture as his guiding light. Our adversary is not
asleep at the switch. He is looking for those whom he may
devour by his cunning deception. The challenge for the
Christian is to remain true to the scripture and faithful to
the end. Our life’s purpose is to glorify our Father. Jesus
clarified this truth by saying, “By this my Father is
glorified, that you bear much fruit, and so prove to be my
disciples.”{50} Then Jesus added,
And this is eternal life, that they know thee the only true
God, and Jesus Christ whom you sent. I glorified thee on
earth, having accomplished the work which thou gave me to do;
and now, Father glorify thou me in thy own presence with the
glory which I had with thee before the world was made.{51}
We have seen by the above information that the purpose of the
Christian life is to glorify God—not one’s self. It is not
about garnering the wealth of the world, or to live in perfect

health. Our true motivation in all that we do is to honor our
Creator and to point others to the mercies and goodness of a
loving Father.
Author’s Comment:
This article is dedicated to Maureen who appeared on Oprah
2/16/2007, and the other Maureens who desire to know if the
message of The Secret is one that they might incorporate into
their Christian lives. My prayer is that this article will
help them discern God’s truth and then apply it in their
lives. Proverbs 4:23
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